

# The Cervicovaginal Mucus Barrier

Guillaume Lacroix, Valérie Gouyer, Frederic Gottrand, Jean-Luc Desseyn

# ▶ To cite this version:

Guillaume Lacroix, Valérie Gouyer, Frederic Gottrand, Jean-Luc Desseyn. The Cervicovaginal Mucus Barrier. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 2021, 21 (21), pp.8266. 10.3390/ijms21218266 . hal-02999331

# HAL Id: hal-02999331 https://hal.univ-lille.fr/hal-02999331

Submitted on 18 May 2021

**HAL** is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

## The cervicovaginal mucus barrier

### Guillaume Lacroix, Valérie Gouyer, Frédéric Gottrand and Jean-Luc Desseyn

Inserm U1286, Infinite; Univ. Lille; CHU Lille, F-59000, Lille France



Revue publiée dans Int. J. Mol. Sci. (2020) 21:8266. doi: 10.3390/ijms21218266

## Contents

Abstract2
Abbreviations2
1. Introduction
2. Cervicovaginal mucus
2.1. Composition4
2.1.1. Gel-Forming Mucins4
2.1.2. Other components6
2.2. Hormonal regulation6
2.3. Functions
3. The cervical mucus plug
4. The vaginal microbiota10
4.1. Vaginal lactobacilli10
4.2. LAB interactions within CVM11
5. Bacterial vaginal infection
5.1. Vaginal dysbiosis and bacterial vaginosis12
5.2. Mucosal barrier during bacterial vaginosis12
5.3. Bacterial vaginal infection during pregnancy14
6. Mouse models for the study of CVM and the CMP15
6.1. Anatomy and physiology of the MGT15
6.2. Vaginal microbiota16
6.3. Mouse cervicovaginal mucus16
6.4. Transgenic mouse models to study CVM17
6.5. Mouse models of bacterial vaginosis17
7. Concluding remarks and perspectives
References

## The cervicovaginal mucus barrier

#### Guillaume Lacroix, Valérie Gouyer, Frédéric Gottrand and Jean-Luc Desseyn\*

Inserm U1286, Infinite; Univ. Lille; CHU Lille, F-59000, Lille France \* Correspondence: jean-luc.desseyn@inserm.fr (J-L.D.); Tel.: +33 320 627 789

## Abstract

Preterm births are a global health priority that affects 15 million babies every year worldwide. There are no effective prognostic and therapeutic strategies relating to preterm delivery, but uterine infections appear to be a major cause. The vaginal epithelium is covered by the cervicovaginal mucus, which is essential to health because of its direct involvement in reproduction and functions as a selective barrier by sheltering the beneficial lactobacilli while helping to clear pathogens. During pregnancy, the cervical canal is sealed with a cervical mucus plug that prevents the vaginal flora from ascending toward the uterine compartment, which protects the fetus from pathogens. Abnormalities of the cervical mucus plug and bacterial vaginosis are associated with a higher risk of preterm delivery. This review addresses the current understanding of the cervicovaginal mucus and the cervical mucus plug and their interactions with the microbial communities in both the physiological state and bacterial vaginosis, with a focus on gel-forming mucins. We also review the current state of knowledge of gel-forming mucins contained in mouse cervicovaginal mucus and the mouse models used to study bacterial vaginosis.

Keywords: bacterial vaginosis; cervical mucus plug; cervix; microbiota; mucin; mouse model

#### Abbreviations

AMP, antimicrobial peptide; CMP, cervical mucus plug; CVM, cervicovaginal mucus; CFU, colony-forming unit; CST, community state type; GFM, gel-forming mucin; HIV, human immunodeficiency virus; IL, interleukin; Ig, immunoglobulin; LAB, lactic acid bacteria; MGT, mouse genital tract; PAS, periodic acid–Schiff; TFF, trefoil factor family; TNF, tumor necrosis factor; WGT, woman's genital tract

*Review* published in *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* (2020) 21:8266. Doi: 10.3390/ijms21218266 Open access

Submission Received: 30 September 2020 Submission Revision Date: 30 October 2020 Accepted: 31 October 2020

#### **1. Introduction**

Mucus is a complex viscoelastic gel that forms on the surface of the secretory epithelium and acts as the first line of defense against harmful agents from the outside environment [1]. Mucus of the woman's genital tract (WGT) plays an essential role in many biological functions. It moisturizes the genital tract mucosa, lubricates the lower genital tract during sexual intercourse, and allows or stops sperm cells from ascending toward the ovule depending on the phase of the menstrual cycle [2,3].

The endocervical epithelium is the main source of mucus secreted in the WGT (Figure 1). Endocervical mucus migrates along the cervical canal to the vaginal cavity, where it mixes with numerous compounds secreted by the host, cellular debris, and vaginal microbiota to form cervicovaginal mucus (CVM), which is an important ecological niche that houses the vaginal flora, which play an essential role in maintaining the vaginal mucosal barrier [4]. The vaginal flora is dominated by lactobacilli, and depletion of the vaginal lactobacilli, a hallmark of bacterial vaginosis, promotes the proliferation of opportunistic or sexually transmitted pathogens, and can lead to vaginal infection or vaginosis. Bacterial vaginosis is particularly serious in pregnant women because it is often associated with premature birth [5]. During pregnancy, a cervical mucus plug (CMP) is formed in the cervical canal that isolates the nearly sterile uterus from the vaginal compartment and thereby protects the fetus against vaginal pathogens. Therefore, the immune and viscoelastic properties of CMP are essential for preventing bacterial ascension to the uterus [6].



**Figure 1.** Women have a large pear-shaped uterine cavity. The transition between the uterus and vagina occurs in the cervical canal between the mucus-secreting endocervical epithelium and the stratified squamous epithelium of the ectocervix. The vagina is lined by a squamous and muscular epithelium that is not keratinized. The mouse uterus is bicornuate. As for the woman, the lower genital tract in the mouse contains the cervix, which includes the endocervix and the ectocervix, and opens into the vaginal cavity. The mouse vaginal epithelium is keratinized.

The purpose of this review is to provide a comprehensive overview of CVM and the CMP, and to describe the relationships between the mucus of the WGT and the microbial communities in both

the physiological state and bacterial vaginosis. We also review the limited current knowledge obtained from animal models with a focus on the laboratory mouse, which is the most common animal used for exploring *in vivo* the mucus gel, gel-forming mucins (GFMs), and preterm birth induced by experimental bacterial vaginosis.

#### 2. Cervicovaginal mucus

#### 2.1. Composition

#### 2.1.1. Gel-Forming Mucins

Water is the main component of mucus (>95% by weight), and GFMs represent more than 80% of the mucus organic fraction [7]. GFMs are *N*-glycosylated and heavily *O*-glycosylated proteins that polymerize by disulfide bonds through their amino- and carboxy-terminal regions to form long polymers that are then secreted into the lumen by serous and goblet cells, and by submucosal glands. Once secreted, GFMs form a heterogeneous protein network and are the main drivers of the viscoelastic properties of the mucus [1]. The five human GFMs are conserved in mammals and are all made of a large central part enriched in Ser/Thr/Pro, which is flanked by conserved globular regions enriched in cysteine residues, which is also found in the von Willebrand factors [8]. The four GFMs, MUC2, MUC5AC, MUC5B, and MUC6, have been found in the WGT (Table 1). To date, no studies have found MUC19 in the WGT.

GFM				Tissue		
Name	$CYS^a$	Bartholin's	Cervix			Uterus
		glands	Ecto	Endo	СМР	
MUC2 [9–11]	2			+	+	
MUC5AC [9–11]	9	+		+	+	
MUC5B [9–11]	7			+	+	
MUC6 [9,10]	0			+		+

Table 1. Gel-forming mucins (GFMs) in the woman's genital tract.

<sup>a</sup> Number of CYS domains.

A hallmark of the three GFMs, MUC2, MUC5AC, and MUC5B (and their animal orthologs), is the presence in multiple copies of a hydrophobic domain enriched with cysteine residues called the mucin CYS domain. This domain is highly conserved and always contains the Trp–Xaa–Xaa–Trp signature, which is believed to be *C*-mannosylated and to establish noncovalent bridges between GFMs [12–15]. For each human tissue, as for the WGT, there is usually not a single GFM expressed but at least two GFMs with always at least one GFM containing the CYS domain [1].

The CYS domains are found irregularly interspaced within the central part of GFMs where they are surrounded by large regions enriched with hydroxyamino acids and proline (S/T/P regions) that are common to all mucins and organized in tandem repeats, at least in humans. Regions rich in S/T/P are substituted with large *O*-glycan chains [16]. Glycans constitute the main component of mature GFMs and confer a hydrophilic characteristic to GFMs. Glycan chains are synthesized sequentially by specific enzymes. All *O*-glycosylation chains have a core, some have a backbone made of repeat glycans, and most have peripheral additions that carry sulfate and sialic acid residues, which give a net negative charge (Figure 2a). Eight core structures have been determined and four are widespread. For a more comprehensive review of mucin glycosylation, we refer interested readers to the following review articles [17–19].



**Figure 2.** Oligosaccharide chains of human GFMs. (**a**) Theoretical *O*-glycosylation. The backbone is made of repeated units, which are not represented. Among the eight known types of mucin core structure, cores 1–4 are the most common. (**b**) Examples of the main GFM glycans of CVM, which are mainly sialylated and fucosylated. More neutral oligosaccharides than sialylated oligosaccharides are detected at midcycle than at pre- or postovulation. The sugar code letter and *O*-glycan structure are from Kaltner *et al.* [17].

Once GFMs are secreted, the mucin-associated glycans bind water through hydrogen bonds, which induces GFM hydration and the gelation process. The GFM network is also modulated by

weaker forces such as hydrophobic and electrostatic interactions related to the pH, ionic strength, and the oxidation–reduction potential of the microenvironment [1].

#### 2.1.2. Other components

CVM is a complex hydrogel that contains, in addition to water and GFMs, a mixture of proteins and molecules that are secreted by the host cells and vaginal flora. CVM comprises endometrial fluids containing exfoliated epithelial cells, nucleic acids released by neutrophils or from dead cells, lipids, and mucin-associated fatty acids, electrolytes such as sodium and potassium chloride, and numerous proteins that function in immune defense.

Large amounts of trefoil factor family (TFFs) peptides are found in the CVM proteome. The three human TFFs –TFF1, TFF2, and TFF3– are cosecreted with GFMs by mucin-producing cells [20]. TFF expression varies during the menstrual cycle and increases in the ovulatory phase. The median concentrations of TFF1, TFF2, and TFF3 normalized to total protein concentration in cervical mucus are 3.2, 0.88, and 530 nmol/g protein during ovulation, respectively. The highest concentration of TFF3 found in human fluids was in the cervical mucus, which suggests an important role of TFF3 in the WGT [21]. The biological role of TFFs in the WGT remains unclear, but TFF binding to GFMs is thought to play the role of a noncovalent cross-linking between GFMs, which modulates the viscoelastic properties of the mucus hydrogel [22,23].

Among the molecules involved in host immune defense, proteins secreted as part of adaptive immunity, such as immunoglobulins (Ig), play a crucial role. For example, high concentrations of secretory IgA, IgG, and IgM strengthen the mucosal barrier against infection in CVM [24,25]. IgG may interact directly with mucins through multiple low-affinity bonds and may, if present in sufficient quantities, effectively neutralize virions of the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) in CVM [26].

CVM is enriched with immune cells such as neutrophils, macrophages, and monocytes, which secrete small antimicrobial peptides (AMPs, <100 amino acids) such as  $\alpha$ -defensins,  $\beta$ -defensins, and lysozyme [27]. Epithelial cells also contribute to the arsenal of AMPs by producing lactoferrin, cathelicidin, calprotectin, and trappin-2/elafin [28]. In addition to their antimicrobial activity, AMPs exhibit immunomodulatory properties and participate in epithelial homeostasis. Together, all secreted immune proteins and GFMs provide effective immune protection against pathogens and sexually transmitted infection.

#### 2.2. Hormonal regulation

The WGT experiences significant changes in anatomy and physiology over the life course, including menstruation, pregnancy, parturition, and menopause [29]. These different physiological

states are highly regulated by sex hormones. Modification of the genital tract epithelia and mucus support each new biological function, and CVM and GFM expression is highly dependent on both natural and artificial hormonal changes [30–32]. Proteomic analysis has identified specific proteins in the cervical mucus of the preovulatory, ovulatory, and postovulatory phases [33]. The composition and viscoelasticity of CVM change during the menstrual cycle. Variations in CVM viscoelasticity allow the identification of the fertile window, which can be used to help promote pregnancy because, near the time of ovulation, the cervical mucus becomes waterier and more permeable to spermatozoa [30,34]. These changes appear to be influenced mainly by variations in mucin concentration and mucin-associated O-glycans because cervical mucus production increases in midcycle and is accompanied by modification of mucin glycosylation [35–37]. At midcycle, GFMs contain more neutral oligosaccharides than in the pre- or postovulatory phases, which is probably important for fecundity [31,38] (Figure 2b). GFM expression has been examined using a range of molecular techniques at the messenger RNA (in situ hybridization, northern blot, reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction) and protein levels (enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay, western blot analysis, immunohistochemistry, mass spectrometry). MUC6 and MUC2 expression appears to be low but to vary along the menstrual cycle. MUC5AC and MUC5B are the two main GFMs, and expression is probably higher for MUC5B than MUC5AC. MUC5B expression is influenced by hormones; its production peaks at midcycle and this peak coincides with the change in mucus characteristics [31,39–41]. The current understanding of GFM expression during the ovarian cycle in relation to hormonal changes is summarized in Figure 3.



**Figure 3.** Hormonal regulation of GFMs in the woman's genital tract. MUC5B is the main GFM in the woman's genital tract and its expression peaks at midcycle. MUC5AC is highly expressed and appeared to have little variation through the menstrual cycle. MUC6 and MUC2 are detected in small amounts. MUC6 is observed during the proliferative and secretory phases, and MUC2 during the secretory phase. AU, arbitrary units.

We note that the data presented in Figure 3 were acquired mainly in small cohorts and case reports, and some from very old studies. This important topic deserves to be investigated more thoroughly using recent molecular tools. GFM modifications during pregnancy have not been examined yet.

#### 2.3. Functions

CVM has multiple important functions. It protects the vaginal epithelium from repetitive friction during sexual intercourse, helps to ensures fertility [42], and stops or selectively restricts sperm transport within the female reproductive tract only during the ovulation phase through modulation of the size of the pores in the GFM network [30,32,43]. CVM also prevents colonization of the vaginal cavity by unwanted microorganisms. The vaginal epithelium, CVM, and the vaginal protective flora are intimately linked to ensure a protective role in the host. Housing, protection, and nutrients necessary for proper maintenance of the commensal flora are all provided by the mucus gel in the vaginal cavity. This host–vaginal microbiota mutualism (positive interactions between species) participates in the formation of the vaginal mucosal barrier against infectious agents, such as bacteria, viruses, fungi, and protozoa [27]. The mucosal barrier prevents direct contact of microorganisms with the vaginal epithelium.

The GFMs network has an average pore size of Figure 3 approximately 350 nm as shown by the observations that the effective diffusivity of nanoparticles and particles larger than the size of the CVM mesh can be trapped by steric hindrance, whereas biochemical interactions with proteins and molecules can selectively modulate mucus permeability [44–47]. The interactions between mucus and the bacterial lipids and surface proteins help to slow down pathogen diffusion and help to ensure a stronger immune system response [44,48]. Foreign particles trapped in CVM can also be ejected mechanically from the WGT during CVM renewal and/or eliminated by the release of many immune cells during menstruation [49,50]. Thus, CVM helps fertility by countering vaginal infections, which can lead to stillbirths and preterm labor [51].

#### 3. The cervical mucus plug

During pregnancy, the cervical epithelium produces a large and dense mucoid structure, known as the CMP. The mucus of the CMP continues to flow into the vaginal compartment throughout the pregnancy so that the CMP always contains freshly synthesized mucus. Abnormalities of the CMP, such as short length and excessive porosity, are associated with uterine infection and preterm birth [52,53]. Animal and human studies indicate that intra-amniotic infection through the cervical route triggers an inflammatory response leading to preterm labor [54]. The CMP fills the full cervical canal, obstructs the entrance into the uterine compartment during pregnancy, and is ejected just before delivery [6]. Its main role seems to be to seal the uterus to prevent vaginal flora ascension toward the uterus, which must remain sterile (Figure 4). Only a few beneficial bacteria have been found in the CMP fraction close to the vagina [55]. The CMP is mainly composed of mucus and antimicrobial compounds.



**Figure 4.** Bacterial vaginosis in the pregnant woman predisposes to ascending bacterial infection. During a healthy pregnancy, women produce a dense cervical mucus plug (green) that prevents vaginal flora from reaching the uterine cavity (left). During vaginal dysbiosis (right), the depletion of lactobacilli (blue) promotes the proliferation of pathogens in the vagina (red and yellow), which can more easily reach the uterine compartment if the cervical mucus plug (CMP) is smaller and/or too porous.

To date, the CMP has been described in only domestic mammals, including mares, cows, ewes, and monkeys [56–59] and is suspected to occur in dogs, guinea pigs, mice, and rats [60–63]. It is not surprising that the GFM composition of the CMP is even less known. MUC2, MUC5AC, and MUC5B are three GFMs detected by western blotting. MUC2 is found in very small amounts whereas MUC5AC seems to be highly expressed [11]. The viscoelasticity of CMP is increased by high TFF3 secretion; the reported median concentrations of TFF1, TFF2, and TFF3 were reported as 3.1, 1.1, and 1000 nmol/g, respectively, in a study of spontaneously shed CMPs from 14 women in active labor [64].

This physical GFM network barrier is also lined with a chemical barrier. It is believed that the CMP represents a biological reservoir for antibiotics, which are cationic molecules. This explains

the high content of the AMPs found in the CMP, including secretory leukocyte protease inhibitor, elastase, lysozyme, neutrophilic peptides 1–3 and  $\beta$ -defensin 1, cathelicidin, elafin, and lactoferrin [28,65–67]. Large numbers of immune cells, such as phagocytes, neutrophils, and macrophages, are also entrapped in the CMP [55,68]. Immunoglobulins, mostly IgG and IgA, and, to a lesser extent IgM, are secreted into the CMP [68].

#### 4. The vaginal microbiota

#### 4.1. Vaginal lactobacilli

The vaginal cavity is colonized by bacteria, fungi, viruses, and even protozoa. The alpha diversity among all human microbiomes is the lowest in the vagina, where there is a predominance of *Lactobacillus* spp. [69]. It seems that Lactobacillus-predominant vaginal flora in women is unique among the mammalian kingdom [70]. Six types of vaginal microbiota, called community state types (CSTs), have been described [71,72] (Table 2). CST I is dominated by *L. crispatus*, CST II by *L. gasseri*, CST III by *L. iners*, CST IV-A and CST IV-B by different taxa composed by anaerobic bacteria, and CST V by *L. jensenii* [73]. The vaginal bacterial community differs according to ethnic origin. CST I is predominant among Caucasian and Asian women, and CST IV is the major form among Black women [72,74]. CSTs I and III are more common in pregnant women without complications who deliver at term than in nonpregnant women [73]. *L. iners*' dominance and high diversity of vaginal microbiota are associated with increased risk of preterm birth [74].

CST	WGT dominated by	MGT dominated by
CST I	L. crispatus	Staphylococcus
CST II	L. gasseri	Staphylococcus and Enterococcus
CST III	L. iners	Enterococcus and Lactobacillus
CST IV		Streptococcus
CST IV-A	Strictly anaerobic bacteria	
CST IV-B	Atopobium and anaerobic bacteria	
CST V	L. jensenii	Mix of bacteria

**Table 2.** Community state type (CST) of the woman  $(10^7-10^9 \text{ bacteria})$  [71,72] and the mouse genital tract  $(10^3-10^7 \text{ bacteria})$  [75,76].

The beneficial effect of lactobacilli in the WGT is well documented except for *L. iners*, which is mainly associated with vaginal dysbiosis. Lactobacilli can colonize the whole vaginal cavity because of their bacterial surface proteins such as fimbriae, and their adhesion to the surface of the vaginal epithelium prevents pathogen adhesion [77,78]. Lactobacilli are fed by secretions of the WGT such as by-products of glycogen breakdown by amylase and mucin carbohydrates. In turn, vaginal lactobacilli secrete molecules with beneficial effects on the genital tract [79].

Lactobacilli are among the lactic acid bacteria (LAB) that produce lactic acid. The presence of lactic acid decreases the pH in the vagina and contributes to the acidic environment that strengthens the antimicrobial properties against other microorganisms, which emphasizes the strong mutualistic relationships between the host and commensal vaginal flora [55,80] (Figure 4). The acidic environment prevents the proliferation of sensitive pathogens but only has a small effect on tolerant lactic acid microorganisms [81]. Virucidal activity of lactic acid has been observed against HIV and the herpes simplex virus [82,83]. At physiological concentrations, lactic acid appears to also exert an immunomodulatory effect through a mechanism that is independent of the pH [84].

To maintain their optimal physiological state in the vagina, lactobacilli have developed multiple mechanisms to protect their ecological niche from opportunistic pathogens. It is well known that lactobacilli secrete antimicrobial molecules such as bacteriocins. Furthermore, production of hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) by lactobacilli in vagina has been noted, but any antibiotic proprieties at the physiological concentration of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> remain to be shown [78,85–87]. Coaggregation of lactobacilli with certain pathogens represents another defense mechanism by preventing the binding of pathogens adhesins or receptors to host receptors or ligands. This topic has been reviewed by Kovachev [78]. The increased interest in LAB for vaginal health has led to new treatments for dysbiosis. For example, the two LAB, *L. plantarum and L. crispatus*, whose presence is associated with healthy vaginal flora, are used as probiotics for the prevention of recurrent bacterial vaginosis [88,89]. The other common strategy is to stimulate the growth of endogenous probiotics by administering prebiotics such as fructo-oligosaccharides [90].

#### 4.2. LAB interactions within CVM

The antimicrobial properties of LAB in the vagina are important for protecting the host from sexually transmitted infections, but a Lactobacillus-dominated vaginal flora is not sufficient to protect the WGT fully. CVM, vaginal lactobacilli, and host cells are highly connected, which ensures the best protection and maintains the mucosal barrier homeostasis to protect the host from external pathogens [91,92]. Several mechanisms ensure this connection between the three partners within CVM, including acidification by lactic acid, production of reactive oxygen species, direct contact between secreted mucins and cells, and diffusion of signaling molecules. Acidification of CVM by LAB induces modification of the GFM network by exposing the hydrophobic domains of mucins [93]. Such modification was suggested to improve HIV trapping [94]. It is also possible that H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-derived free radicals produced by lactobacilli increase mucin cross-links to stiffen the mucus gel as reported in the airway mucus for patients with cystic fibrosis [95]. Another defense mechanism is the ability of vaginal LAB to ensure a high adhesion capacity within the mucosal barrier, which limits the number of sites available for pathogen attachment by producing cell surface proteins that adhere to and build a biofilm on the mucosal surface [96,97]. Several adhesins have been identified to promote adherence of vaginal lactobacilli to stratified squamous epithelial

cells [98,99]. Whether LAB bind to GFMs in the WGT remains unclear, although this is well documented in the intestine [100].

#### 5. Bacterial vaginal infection

The three different types of relationships between the host and the microbiota are (1) commensalism (benefits for one organism but no effects on the other), (2) mutualism (benefits for both organisms), and (3) parasitism (benefit for one organism to the detriment of the other). The relationships between flora and host can evolve as opportunistic microorganisms can promote the onset of disease in certain circumstances, such as in the context of vaginal dysbiosis.

#### 5.1. Vaginal dysbiosis and bacterial vaginosis

Bacterial vaginosis is a common bacterial vaginal dysbiosis and is characterized by vaginal depletion of lactobacilli. The decrease in protective lactobacilli promotes proliferation of opportunistic pathogens, which increases the susceptibility to symptomatic or asymptomatic infections (Figure 4). The prevalence of vaginal dysbiosis is 15% to 50% depending on ethnic origin, socioeconomic level, and sexual practice, and seems to be higher in smokers [5,101]. Several factors are associated with the onset of vaginal dysbiosis, such as a lack of hygiene, use of lubricants or shared vaginal toys, unprotected sexual activity, menopause, and frequent use of antibiotics that alter the normal urogenital flora and predispose to colonization by uropathogenic bacteria [102–105]. Vaginal dysbiosis can be evaluated using the Nugent score, which is based on the bacterial morphology of vaginal bacteria, or by using a molecular methodology to determine the composition of the vaginal flora [106,107]. However, validation of vaginal dysbiosis can be tedious for women with the CST III (*L. iners*) or CST IV (anaerobic bacteria).

Bacterial vaginosis is one of the most common bacterial vaginal infections in women of childbearing age [108]. Bacterial vaginosis is associated with vaginal and uterine infection, preterm labor, pelvic inflammatory disease, and acquisition and transmission of sexually transmitted disease [109]. In 1983, Amsel et al. [110] described the symptoms of bacterial vaginosis as an unpleasant vaginal odor associated with increased biogenic amines in the vagina, a viscous gray discharge, increased vaginal pH, and the presence of exfoliated epithelial cells with adherent bacteria clue cells. The formation of a polymicrobial biofilm is often initiated by *Gardnerella vaginalis* that provides the scaffold for attachment of *Prevotella bivia*, *Atopobium vaginae*, and sometimes *L. iners* [111].

#### 5.2. Mucosal barrier during bacterial vaginosis

The properties of the CVM barrier are associated with the composition of the vaginal microbiota. For example, CVM colonized predominantly by *L. crispatus* can provide a barrier to

HIV, whereas CVM in association with a dysbiotic vaginal flora exhibits reduced barrier properties [91,112]. This can be explained by three main factors. First, the vaginal microenvironment is altered during bacterial vaginosis. Vaginal depletion of lactobacilli correlates with decreased lactic acid production and increased pH ( $\geq$ 4.7). Combined with the absence of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-producing lactobacilli [113], the dysbiotic vaginal microenvironment may interfere with the GFM network, as described above, and this can reduce the physical barrier and mucoadhesive properties of CVM [112]. Some bacteria associated with bacterial vaginosis can secrete mucinases, which are frequently detected in bacterial vaginosis [114]. Mucinases include aminopeptidases, sialidase,  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -galactosidase,  $\alpha$ -fucosidase,  $\alpha$ -glucosidase, and N-acetyl-glucosaminidase. Mucinases are mucolytic enzymes involved in the degradation of mucin carbohydrate residues and the mucin backbone, and disruption of the interactions between mucins [114–116]. It has been reported that the extracellular sialidase of the vaginal pathogen G. vaginalis hydrolyzes and metabolizes sialic acid from mucin O-glycans and sialoglycoproteins such as secreted IgA found in CVM [117]. Removal of the terminal sialic acid residue is the first step of GFM deglycosylation and exposes the underlying oligosaccharide residues to the collective action of glycosidases associated with bacterial vaginosis. The underglycosylated GFM is then exposed to bacterial aminopeptidases that degrade the mucin backbone (Figure 4).

Second, changes in CVM composition are not related solely to GFMs or other sialoglycoproteins. The large amounts of cytoskeleton and metabolic proteins detected in CVM of bacterial vaginosis-positive women are biomarkers of degradation of the epithelial cell layer [118]. During bacterial vaginosis, clue cells can be observed. Loss of epithelial integrity may be caused by endotoxins secreted by pathogenic bacteria. This is illustrated by the fact that the cytolysin vaginolysin from *G. vaginalis* is a pore-forming toxin, whose concentration was reported as two-fold higher in *G. vaginalis* isolated from women with bacterial vaginosis than in the bacteria isolated from healthy women [119].

Third, a change in the profile of proteins involved in immunity is observed during bacterial vaginosis. One example is the partial or extensive degradation of IgA and IgM reported in vaginal washings of patients with bacterial vaginosis [120]. Another good example is the interaction between the recognition of pathogen-associated molecular patterns with the Toll-like receptors of the host. This interaction induces an increase in human pro-inflammatory interleukins 1 (IL-1 $\beta$ ), IL-8, and tumor necrosis factor (TNF) along with AMP overproduction, which can degrade the mucus layer [27]. For more information about variation in soluble immune factors, we refer the reader to the article by Campisciano et al. [121]. In relation to the role of immune cells, more CD4 T cells with the HIV coreceptor CCR5 were found in the vagina of bacterial vaginosis-positive women; the presence of these cells correlates with a higher risk of acquiring and transmitting HIV [122,123].

Together, the depletion of lactobacilli, colonization by pathogenic bacteria, and the immune response contribute to the disruption of the vaginal mucosal barrier observed in women with bacterial vaginosis. Degradation of the mucosal barrier and epithelial cell layer provides nutrients and may promote pathogenic bacterial adhesion and colonization in the vagina. In addition, pathogens associated with bacterial vaginosis can locally disrupt CVM immunity by modulating the production of host cytokines and AMPs [124,125].

#### 5.3. Bacterial vaginal infection during pregnancy

Bacterial vaginosis is an important public health issue because it increases the risk of uterine infection and intrauterine infection, which seems to account for 25–40% of preterm births [126]. Preterm birth is a global health problem; 15 million babies are born too early (<37 weeks of gestation). Several factors have been identified such as advanced maternal age [127], but many spontaneous preterm births occur in women with unknown risk factors. The mechanisms by which bacterial vaginosis can lead to preterm birth remain unclear, but the host response to pathogens in the vagina and uterus is considered to be the main cause. Microorganisms identified in the amniotic fluid are generally similar to those found in the vagina, which suggests that the cervical canal is the most common pathway for bacteria to enter the uterine cavity [128]. As discussed above, the CMP plays an important role in preventing the ascent of infection, and a shorter, more permeable, and less mucoadhesive CMP has been found in women at high risk for preterm birth compared with those at low risk [53].

It seems that an altered CMP allows the dysbiotic vaginal flora to reach the uterine cavity (Figure 4). GFMs are mainly responsible for the viscoelastic properties of the CMP and altered permeability properties of the CMP likely result from underproduction or degradation of GFMs and/ or the modification of mucin-associated glycans by bacteria usually associated with a dysbiotic vaginal flora, as discussed above. It has also been suggested that a decrease in sialic acid residues in GFM carbohydrates might increase the net charge of mucins, and thereby alter the mucoadhesive properties of the CMP and repulse cationic AMPs [53]. This could explain the insufficient antimicrobial properties of the CMP for killing some pathogenic bacteria such as Group B *Streptococcus* and *Ureaplasma parvum* [55,67].

Overproduction of pro-inflammatory mediators may be responsible for preterm labor or premature rupture of the membranes. The few studies that have investigated the link between bacterial vaginosis, pro-inflammatory mediators, and preterm birth showed that bacterial vaginosis induces a cytokine response that is twice as high in pregnant women as in nonpregnant bacterial vaginosis-positive women. In that study, the vaginal concentration of IL-1 $\beta$  correlated with sialidase and prolidase levels, which highlights the flexibility of innate defense [129–131]. Moreover,

prostaglandin, IL-1 $\alpha$ , IL-6, IL-8, and TNF- $\alpha$  concentrations were significantly higher in the CVM of pregnant women with bacterial vaginosis than in healthy pregnant women [129,132,133].

Two common strategies are used against bacterial vaginosis. The most common is the use of antibiotics, usually metronidazole and clindamycin, which are administered orally or vaginally to eliminate strictly unwanted anaerobic bacteria that proliferate in bacterial vaginosis [134]. However, antibiotic treatment has limitations because the recurrence rate is estimated at 50% after 6–12 months and the risk of side effects such as preterm labor, premature rupture of the membranes, metallic taste, nausea, dizziness, vomiting, heartburn, headache, skin rash, or diarrhea [134–136]. The second strategy is to restore the dysbiotic vaginal flora with beneficial Lactobacillus by the administration of probiotics or prebiotics. However, relapses often appear a few weeks or months after treatment is stopped [136,137]. Emerging therapeutic strategies against bacterial vaginosis have been proposed including treatment with plant-derived compounds, natural AMPs (bacteriocins), or acidifying agents (lactic acid, vitamin C) [136]. However, to date, there is no satisfactory therapy. Thus, the CVM and the CMP appear relevant to the development of alternative therapeutic strategies, but more studies of their composition and properties are required.

Studies of the CMP in humans are limited for obvious ethical reasons because of the risk to both the mother and fetus. Nonhuman alternatives attempt to reproduce the complex environment of CVM and the CMP. By allowing the use of large samples, including control subjects, needed for valid statistical analysis, animal models remain critical to the study of the relationship between CMP properties and preterm birth.

#### 6. Mouse models for the study of CVM and the CMP

The advent of biotechnologies to modify mammalian genomes and gene invalidation has led to a better understanding of gene function. The laboratory mouse model remains the most common model used in research to examine bacteria-host interactions, because the mouse shares many genetic, physiological, anatomical, and metabolic characteristics with humans, is cheaper than using larger mammals, and is easy to manipulate in large numbers. Mouse GFMs are now well characterized, and many tools are available, such as specific antibodies and GFM-knockout mice, whereas mucins are poorly characterized in other mammalian laboratory models. In this final section of the review, we discuss the mouse as a valuable model for studying CVM and learning more about preventing bacterial vaginosis and GFMs in the mouse genital tract (MGT).

#### 6.1. Anatomy and physiology of the MGT

As in the WGT, the MGT includes a lower genital tract (vulva, vagina, and cervix) and an upper genital tract (uterus, oviducts, and ovaries) (Figure 1). The vagina is muscular and extends

from the vulva to the cervix. The mouse has a keratinized vaginal epithelium, whereas women have a nonkeratinized squamous vaginal epithelium. In both the human and mouse, the ectocervical canal is lined by a stratified squamous epithelium that is continuous with the vaginal epithelium. The mouse has a bicornuate uterus, which means the corpus is separated into two lateral horns, whereas women have a pear-shaped uterus. Both the human and mouse uterus epithelium comprises simple columnar cells (for more details see [138]).

As in the WGT, the MGT is under the continuous control of progesterone and estradiol. The estrus cycle lasts approximately 4–5 days in fertile mice and can be divided into four stages. Proestrus corresponds to the preovulatory phase in the human. Ovulation occurs during the estrus phase, and metestrus and diestrus correspond to the luteal phase in the human [139]. The estrous cycle can be interrupted by anestrus, pseudopregnancy, and pregnancy. The mouse gestation time is relatively short (18.5–21 days) and the litter size is usually 5–15 pups.

#### 6.2. Vaginal microbiota

Few publications have reported on the mouse vaginal microbiota. Bacterial abundance in the mouse vagina is lower than in the WGT according to older studies [75,140]. In contrast to the human vagina, the mouse vagina does not have predominant lactobacilli but contains more Gram-positive bacteria than Gram-negative bacteria [141–143]. Culture-based studies have reported Staphyloccocus spp., Enterococcus faecium, Escherichia coli, Proteus mirabilis, Streptococcus spp., and lactobacilli [142]. Changes in the composition of the vaginal flora determined by culture methods according to the estrus cycle have been observed with a higher number of bacteria during the estrus phase [75]. The number of lactobacilli ranges from  $10^{1.9}$  CFU to  $10^{3.3}$  CFU/vagina depending on the estrus cycle, and lactobacilli were found to be present in only 50% of mice in the estrus phase. One hypothesis is that the proliferation of bacteria during estrus is favored by an increase in mucus secretion. The mouse microbiome identified by next-generation sequencing shows variations within vaginal samples, probably related to the estrus cycle. Vaginal communities differ between the cecum and lung communities and include Streptococcus, Acinetobacter, Sphingmonas, Enterococcus, and Polaromonas [144]. More recently, a study that used Illumina MiSeq system reported five mouse CSTs (Table 2) and that mouse vagina houses mainly *Staphylococcus* spp. and *Enterococcus* spp., but lactobacilli were poorly represented [76]. There is no evidence in the literature of commensal Mollicutes and no virus has been described in the MGT.

#### 6.3. Mouse cervicovaginal mucus

Although the laboratory mouse is the model of choice for studying the *in vivo* interactions between the microflora and the host, few data have been published on the mucus of the MGT and even less is known about mouse GFMs. Little has been known until very recently about the large

protein and cDNA sequences (>12 kbp) of GFMs and their complex regions because of the lack of specific antibodies and the impossibility of obtaining knockout mice for GFMs until the corresponding genes were characterized. Histological studies using Periodic acid–Schiff (PAS) staining of mouse vaginal tissues have shown abundant PAS-positive granules in the stratified vaginal epithelium, which suggests the presence of mucus cells in the vagina [145]. Among the five mouse GFMs, only Muc5b has been found in the MGT and, as in women, Muc5b appeared to be hormonally regulated and overexpressed in the proestrus stage [146,147].

#### 6.4. Transgenic mouse models to study CVM

Several mouse knockout models for the three GFM genes *Muc2*, *Muc5ac*, and *Muc5b* have been developed to examine further the biological role of the encoded mucins. However, little is known currently about the GFMs in CVM and the CMP because these knockout lines have not been used to explore the GFM functions in the MGT [148–152]. Current knowledge about the MGT has come mainly from experiments using the reporter Muc5b-GFP mouse [146]. The GFP-reporter tag was used to observe directly the production of Muc5b in the mouse vagina, in contrast to GFMs in women, which are found mainly in cervical tissue. As discussed above, CVM and the CMP are intimately associated with vaginal health. CVM in mice has been poorly studied and the mouse CMP, if it exists, has not been examined yet. The exploration of mucus functions in the CVM and CMP is thus nascent with the very recent availability of transgenic mouse models.

Because GFMs are large multidomain macromolecules, the study of the *in vivo* function of each domain can be examined using transgenic mice with a specific GFM domain in the mucus gel. To date, only our transgenic lines to study the CYS domain have been obtained (Tg<sup>(Tff3/MUC5B-meGFP)222JIcd</sup>). These transgenic mice secrete with Muc2 in their intestinal mucus a molecule made of 12 consecutive CYS domains from the human MUC5B. The mucin network mesh is tighter in transgenic mice than in the control wild-type mice, which leads to a decrease of motility of spermatozoa and bacteria such as *Salmonella enterica*, and bloodstream infection by intestinal bacteria after chemotherapy [153–155]. If the high TFF3 expression level reported in the human CMP [64] is conserved in the mouse, we expect that our transgenic mouse, which is driven by the mouse Tff3 promoter, will help in the understanding of the function of the mucin CYS domain in the mucus properties of the CMP and its contribution to the prevention of uterine infection. Another approach for studying the CVM and CMP mucus and their microbiota interaction would be to use mice deficient in glycosyltransferases [156,157], although this genetic modification will affect GFMs as well as all molecules carrying mucin-type *O*-glycans.

#### 6.5. Mouse models of bacterial vaginosis

Ideally, a relevant pathogen for studying vaginal infections must induce similar symptoms and diseases in the animal model with the same route of infection as in women. Today, there is no

perfect model for studying vaginal infection, but mice can be a compromise for the reasons explained above and because many microorganisms can mimic WGT infection. The mouse was first used as a model to study vaginal infections in the second part of the 20<sup>th</sup> century [158–160]. Since then, the number of mouse models has increased steadily, and now all types of microorganisms associated with sexually transmitted infections have been examined in mice including viruses [161–165], protozoa [166,167], intracellular bacteria [168,169], and fungi [170].

Among bacteria, *G. vaginalis* is one of the best pathogens for simulating bacterial vaginosis in mice [171,172]. The effects caused by this pathogen are similar to those observed in bacterial vaginosis in women, including the presence of sialidase activity and clue cells, and bacterial vaginosis increased the ascent of pathogens into the uterus [173]. Only a few studies have attempted to mimic preterm birth in mice. The first issue is to define prematurity in mice because gestation can differ between murine lineages. Mouse models of preterm birth induced by bacterial infection have been reviewed recently, and the biomarkers suggested to define premature birth include skin permeability, skin histology, lung morphometry, and gene expression [174]. Researchers usually consider 18 days of gestation time or less as preterm.

Preterm birth has been induced by different experimental manipulations and reproductive conditions that differ between laboratories. Although *U. parvum* could induce preterm birth in mice [62], *E. coli* with a specific lipopolysaccharide serotype appeared to be very effective in inducing preterm labor. For example, preterm parturition was obtained in half of the wild-type mice after vaginal exposure to 10<sup>7</sup> CFU of live *E. coli* serotype O55 [175]. Waddington et al. [176] created a mouse model of preterm birth induced by a bioluminescent *E. coli* that allowed tracking bacterial infection *in situ* and found the reporter *E. coli* in the gastrointestinal and respiratory tracts of the fetuses. A model of ascending *U. parvum* in the uterus of pregnant mice has also been developed using experimental infection combined with mild cervical injury induced by spermicide, which led to an increase in preterm birth rates of almost 30% [62]. However, mouse models to explore the relationship between the CMP properties (length, porosity) are lacking and would be informative for extending the current knowledge about the importance of the CMP in preterm birth [53,177].

#### 7. Concluding remarks and perspectives

CVM is essential for women's health. It is a key player in fertility and fecundity, and participates actively in vaginal flora homeostasis and in the innate immune barrier against external aggression. CVM protects the WGT from bacterial vaginosis and sexually transmitted infection, which, according to the World Health Organization, occur in more than one million people every day and contribute to infertility and preterm births [178,179]. Increasing antibiotic resistance jeopardizes advances in women's health care. Consequently, new preventive or therapeutic approaches must be explored to prevent and treat vaginal infection. Mucus in CMV and the CMP

may be a good candidate for developing new ways to prevent bacterial vaginosis-induced preterm birth because it is a key component of host defense by ensuring a healthy colonized vaginal compartment and maintaining the uterine cavity free from vaginal microorganisms.

Better knowledge of GFM composition and understanding of the mucus properties of CVM and the CMP in the woman and animal models are prerequisites to developing further strategies to protect against infectious diseases. *In vivo* characterization of mucus is still in its infancy but will progress with the recent development of mouse transgenic lines for GFMs. However, the very small size of the mouse cervical canal and the small amount of mucus in the MGT mean that other tools that are more representative of human pathophysiology must be developed to examine CVM and the CMP mucus in larger mammals. Such studies may be more appropriate for developing vaginal drugs that can cross the mucosal barrier, which remains a major challenge [180,181].

**Funding:** GL is the recipient of a fellowship from the Lille University, Lille France.

**Acknowledgments:** The authors thank the University of Lille, CHU Lille and Inserm for their support. We gratefully acknowledge the past trainees and technical help from M. Magnien and S. Plet in the study of gel-forming mucins from our transgenic mice.

#### References

- 1. Demouveaux, B.; Gouyer, V.; Gottrand, F.; Narita, T.; Desseyn, J.-L. Gel-forming mucin interactome drives mucus viscoelasticity. *Adv. Colloid Interface Sci.* **2018**, *252*, 69–82, doi:10.1016/j.cis.2017.12.005.
- 2. Elstein, M. Cervical mucus: its physiological role and clinical significance. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* **1982**, *144*, 301–318, doi:10.1007/978-1-4615-9254-9\_50.
- 3. Elstein, M. Functions and physical properties of mucus in the female genital tract. *Br. Med. Bull.* **1978**, *34*, 83–88, doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.bmb.a071464.
- 4. Anahtar, M.N.; Gootenberg, D.B.; Mitchell, C.M.; Kwon, D.S. Cervicovaginal Microbiota and Reproductive Health: The Virtue of Simplicity. *Cell Host Microbe* **2018**, *23*, 159–168, doi:10.1016/j.chom.2018.01.013.
- 5. van de Wijgert, J.H.H.M.; Jespers, V. The global health impact of vaginal dysbiosis. *Res. Microbiol.* **2017**, *168*, 589–864, doi:10.1016/j.resmic.2017.02.003.
- 6. Becher, N.; Waldorf, K.A.; Hein, M.; Uldbjerg, N. The cervical mucus plug: Structured review of the literature. *Acta Obstet. Gynecol. Scand.* **2009**, *88*, 502–513, doi:10.1080/00016340902852898.
- 7. Thornton, D.J.; Rousseau, K.; McGuckin, M.A. Structure and function of the polymeric mucins in airways mucus. *Annu Rev Physiol* **2008**, *70*, 459–486, doi:10.1146/annurev.physiol.70.113006.100702.
- 8. Desseyn, J.L.; Aubert, J.P.; Porchet, N.; Laine, A. Evolution of the large secreted gel-forming mucins. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* **2000**, *17*, 1175–1184, doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.molbev.a026400.
- 9. Gipson, I.K.; Ho, S.B.; Spurr-Michaud, S.; Tisdale, A.S.; Zhan, Q.; Torlakovic, E.; Pudney, J.; Anderson, D.J.; Toribara, N.W.; Hill III, J.A. Mucin genes expressed by human female reproductive tract epithelia. *Biol Reprod* **1997**, *56*, 999–1011, doi:10.1095/biolreprod56.4.999.
- Alameda, F.; Mejías-Luque, R.; Garrido, M.; de Bolós, C. Mucin genes (MUC2, MUC4, MUC5AC, and MUC6) detection in normal and pathological endometrial tissues. *Int. J. Gynecol. Pathol.* 2007, *26*, 61– 65, doi:10.1097/01.pgp.0000225837.32719.c1.

- 11. Habte, H.H.; de Beer, C.; Lotz, Z.E.; Tyler, M.G.; Schoeman, L.; Kahn, D.; Mall, A.S. The inhibition of the Human Immunodeficiency Virus type 1 activity by crude and purified human pregnancy plug mucus and mucins in an inhibition assay. *Virol. J.* **2008**, *5*, 59, doi:10.1186/1743-422X-5-59.
- 12. Desseyn, J.-L. Mucin CYS domains are ancient and highly conserved modules that evolved in concert. *Mol. Phylogenet. Evol.* **2009**, *52*, 284–292, doi:10.1016/j.ympev.2009.03.035.
- 13. Gouyer, V.; Demouveaux, B.; Lacroix, G.; Valque, H.; Gottrand, F.; Desseyn, J.-L. Non-C-mannosylable mucin CYS domains hindered proper folding and secretion of mucin. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **2018**, *506*, 812–818, doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2018.10.138.
- 14. Perez-Vilar, J.; Randell, S.H.; Boucher, R.C. C-Mannosylation of MUC5AC and MUC5B Cys subdomains. *Glycobiology* **2004**, *14*, 325–337, doi:10.1093/glycob/cwh041.
- 15. Desseyn, J.-L.; Gouyer, V.; Gottrand, F. Biological modeling of mucus to modulate mucus barriers. *Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol.* **2016**, *310*, G225–G227, doi:10.1152/ajpgi.00274.2015.
- 16. Corfield, A.P. Mucins: A biologically relevant glycan barrier in mucosal protection. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta Gen. Subj.* **2015**, *1850*, 236–252, doi:10.1016/j.bbagen.2014.05.003.
- 17. Kaltner, H.; Abad-Rodríguez, J.; Corfield, A.P.; Kopitz, J.; Gabius, H.-J. The sugar code: letters and vocabulary, writers, editors and readers and biosignificance of functional glycan-lectin pairing. *Biochem. J.* **2019**, *476*, 2623–2655, doi:10.1042/BCJ20170853.
- 18. Corfield, A.P.; Carroll, D.; Myerscough, N.; Probert, C.S. Mucins in the gastrointestinal tract in health and disease. *Front. Biosci.* **2001**, *6*, D1321-1357, doi:10.2741/corfield.
- 19. Corfield, A.P. The Interaction of the Gut Microbiota with the Mucus Barrier in Health and Disease in Human. *Microorganisms* **2018**, *6*, 78, doi:10.3390/microorganisms6030078.
- 20. Hoffmann, W. Trefoil Factor Family (TFF) Peptides and Their Diverse Molecular Functions in Mucus Barrier Protection and More: Changing the Paradigm. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* **2020**, *21*, 4535, doi:10.3390/ijms21124535.
- 21. Samson, M.H.; Chaiyarit, P.; Nortvig, H.; Vestergaard, E.M.; Ernst, E.; Nexo, E. Trefoil factor family peptides in human saliva and cyclical cervical mucus. Method evaluation and results on healthy individuals. *Clin. Chem. Lab. Med.* **2011**, *49*, 861–868, doi:10.1515/CCLM.2011.123.
- 22. Wiede, A.; Hinz, M.; Canzler, E.; Franke, K.; Quednow, C.; Hoffmann, W. Synthesis and localization of the mucin-associated TFF-peptides in the human uterus. *Cell Tissue Res.* **2001**, *303*, 109–115, doi:10.1007/s004410000297.
- 23. Hauser, F.; Poulsom, R.; Chinery, R.; Rogers, L.A.; Hanby, A.M.; Wright, N.A.; Hoffmann, W. hP1.B, a human P-domain peptide homologous with rat intestinal trefoil factor, is expressed also in the ulcer-associated cell lineage and the uterus. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **1993**, *90*, 6961–6965, doi:10.1073/pnas.90.15.6961.
- Wang, Y.-Y.; Kannan, A.; Nunn, K.L.; Murphy, M.A.; Subramani, D.B.; Moench, T.; Cone, R.; Lai, S.K. IgG in cervicovaginal mucus traps HSV and prevents vaginal herpes infections. *Mucosal Immunol.* 2014, *7*, 1036–1044, doi:10.1038/mi.2013.120.
- 25. Fahrbach, K.M.; Malykhina, O.; Stieh, D.J.; Hope, T.J. Differential binding of IgG and IgA to mucus of the female reproductive tract. *PLoS One* **2013**, *8*, e76176, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0076176.
- 26. Chen, A.; McKinley, S.A.; Wang, S.; Shi, F.; Mucha, P.J.; Forest, M.G.; Lai, S.K. Transient antibodymucin interactions produce a dynamic molecular shield against viral invasion. *Biophys. J.* **2014**, *106*, 2028–2036, doi:10.1016/j.bpj.2014.02.038.
- 27. Yarbrough, V.L.; Winkle, S.; Herbst-Kralovetz, M.M. Antimicrobial peptides in the female reproductive tract: a critical component of the mucosal immune barrier with physiological and clinical implications. *Hum. Reprod. Update* **2015**, *21*, 353–377, doi:10.1093/humupd/dmu065.
- Valenti, P.; Rosa, L.; Capobianco, D.; Lepanto, M.S.; Schiavi, E.; Cutone, A.; Paesano, R.; Mastromarino, P. Role of Lactobacilli and Lactoferrin in the Mucosal Cervicovaginal Defense. *Front. Immunol.* 2018, 9, 376, doi:10.3389/fimmu.2018.00376.
- 29. Farage, M.; Maibach, H. Lifetime changes in the vulva and vagina. *Arch. Gynecol. Obstet.* **2006**, *273*, 195–202, doi:10.1007/s00404-005-0079-x.
- 30. Brunelli, R.; Papi, M.; Arcovito, G.; Bompiani, A.; Castagnola, M.; Parasassi, T.; Sampaolese, B.; Vincenzoni, F.; De Spirito, M. Globular structure of human ovulatory cervical mucus. *FASEB J.* **2007**, *21*, 3872–3876, doi:10.1096/fj.07-8189com.

- 31. Andersch-Björkman, Y.; Thomsson, K.A.; Holmén Larsson, J.M.; Ekerhovd, E.; Hansson, G.C. Large scale identification of proteins, mucins, and their O-glycosylation in the endocervical mucus during the menstrual cycle. *Mol. Cell. Proteomics* **2007**, *6*, 708–716, doi:10.1074/mcp.M600439-MCP200.
- 32. Ceric, F.; Silva, D.; Vigil, P. Ultrastructure of the human periovulatory cervical mucus. *J Electron Microsc.* **2005**, *54*, 479–84, doi:10.1093/jmicro/dfh106.
- 33. Grande, G.; Milardi, D.; Vincenzoni, F.; Pompa, G.; Biscione, A.; Astorri, A.L.; Fruscella, E.; De Luca, A.; Messana, I.; Castagnola, M.; et al. Proteomic characterization of the qualitative and quantitative differences in cervical mucus composition during the menstrual cycle. *Mol. Biosyst.* **2015**, *11*, 1717–1725, doi:10.1039/c5mb00071h.
- 34. Katz, D.F.; Slade, D.A.; Nakajima, S.T. Analysis of pre-ovulatory changes in cervical mucus hydration and sperm penetrability. *Adv. Contracept. Off. J. Soc. Adv. Contracept.* **1997**, *13*, 143–151, doi:10.1023/a:1006543719401.
- 35. Godley, M.J. Quantitation of vaginal discharge in healthy volunteers. *Br. J. Obstet. Gynaecol.* **1985**, *92*, 739–742, doi:10.1111/j.1471-0528.1985.tb01457.x.
- 36. Wolf, D.P.; Sokoloski, J.E.; Litt, M. Composition and functioin of human cervical mucus. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1980**, 630, 545–558, doi:10.1016/0304-4165(80)90009-4.
- 37. Gilks, C.B.; Reid, P.E.; Clement, P.B.; Owen, D.A. Histochemical changes in cervical mucus-secreting epithelium during the normal menstrual cycle. *Fertil. Steril.* **1989**, *51*, 286–291, doi:10.1016/s0015-0282(16)60492-2.
- 38. Yurewicz, E.C.; Matsuura, F.; Moghissi, K.S. Structural studies of sialylated oligosaccharides of human midcycle cervical mucin. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1987**, *262*, 4733–4739.
- 39. Gipson, I.K. Mucins of the human endocervix. *Front. Biosci.* **2001**, 6, D1245–55, doi:10.2741/gipson.
- 40. Gipson, I.K.; Spurr-Michaud, S.; Moccia, R.; Zhan, Q.; Toribara, N.W.; Ho, S.B.; Gargiulo, A.R.; Hill, J.A. MUC4 and MUC5B transcripts are the prevalent mucin messenger ribonucleic acids of the human endocervix. *Biol. Reprod.* **1999**, *60*, 58–64, doi:10.1095/biolreprod60.1.58.
- 41. Gipson, I.K.; Moccia, R.; Spurr-Michaud, S.; Argueso, P.; Gargiulo, A.R.; Hill III, J.A.; Offner, G.D.; Keutmann, H.T. The Amount of MUC5B mucin in cervical mucus peaks at midcycle. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **2001**, *86*, 594–600, doi:10.1210/jcem.86.2.7174.
- 42. Katz, D.F. Human cervical mucus: research update. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* **1991**, *165*, 1984–1986, doi:10.1016/s0002-9378(11)90559-6.
- 43. Chrétien, F.C. Involvement of the glycoproteic meshwork of cervical mucus in the mechanism of sperm orientation. *Acta Obstet. Gynecol. Scand.* **2003**, *82*, 449–461.
- 44. Lai, S.K.; Wang, Y.-Y.; Hida, K.; Cone, R.; Hanes, J. Nanoparticles reveal that human cervicovaginal mucus is riddled with pores larger than viruses. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **2010**, *107*, 598–603, doi:10.1073/pnas.0911748107.
- 45. Wang, Y.-Y.; Lai, S.K.; Ensign, L.M.; Zhong, W.; Cone, R.; Hanes, J. The microstructure and bulk rheology of human cervicovaginal mucus are remarkably resistant to changes in pH. *Biomacromolecules* **2013**, *14*, 4429–4435, doi:10.1021/bm401356q.
- 46. Witten, J.; Ribbeck, K. The particle in the spider's web: transport through biological hydrogels. *Nanoscale* **2017**, *9*, 8080–8095, doi:10.1039/c6nr09736g.
- 47. Witten, J.; Samad, T.; Ribbeck, K. Selective permeability of mucus barriers. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* **2018**, *52*, 124–133, doi:10.1016/j.copbio.2018.03.010.
- 48. Saltzman, W.M.; Radomsky, M.L.; Whaley, K.J.; Cone, R.A. Antibody diffusion in human cervical mucus. *Biophys. J.* **1994**, *66*, 508–515, doi:10.1016/s0006-3495(94)80802-1.
- 49. Profet, M. Menstruation as a defense against pathogens transported by sperm. *Q. Rev. Biol.* **1993**, *68*, 335–386, doi:10.1086/418170.
- 50. Parkhurst, M.R.; Saltzman, W.M. Leukocytes migrate through three-dimensional gels of midcycle cervical mucus. *Cell. Immunol.* **1994**, *156*, 77–94, doi:10.1006/cimm.1994.1154.
- 51. Hickey, D.K.; Patel, M.V.; Fahey, J.V.; Wira, C.R. Innate and adaptive immunity at mucosal surfaces of the female reproductive tract: stratification and integration of immune protection against the transmission of sexually transmitted infections. *J. Reprod. Immunol.* **2011**, *88*, 185–194, doi:10.1016/j.jri.2011.01.005.
- 52. Critchfield, A.S.; Yao, G.; Jaishankar, A.; Friedlander, R.S.; Lieleg, O.; Doyle, P.S.; McKinley, G.; House, M.; Ribbeck, K. Cervical mucus properties stratify risk for preterm birth. *PLoS One* **2013**, *8*, e69528, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0069528.

- 53. Smith-Dupont, K.B.; Wagner, C.E.; Witten, J.; Conroy, K.; Rudoltz, H.; Pagidas, K.; Snegovskikh, V.; House, M.; Ribbeck, K. Probing the potential of mucus permeability to signify preterm birth risk. *Sci. Rep.* **2017**, *7*, 10302, doi:10.1038/s41598-017-08057-z.
- 54. Goldenberg, R.L.; Hauth, J.C.; Andrews, W.W. Intrauterine infection and preterm delivery. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **2000**, *342*, 1500–1507, doi:10.1056/NEJM200005183422007.
- 55. Hansen, L.K.; Becher, N.; Bastholm, S.K.; Glavind, J.; Ramsing, M.; Kim, C.J.; Romero, R.; Jensen, J.S.; Uldbjerg, N. The cervical mucus plug inhibits, but does not block, the passage of ascending bacteria from the vagina during pregnancy. *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand* **2014**, *93*, 102–8, doi:10.1111/aogs.12296.
- 56. Loux, S.C.; Scoggin, K.E.; Troedsson, M.H.T.; Squires, E.L.; Ball, B.A. Characterization of the cervical mucus plug in mares. *Reprod. Camb. Engl.* **2017**, *153*, 197–210, doi:10.1530/REP-16-0396.
- 57. Palombi, C.; Paolucci, M.; Stradaioli, G.; Corubolo, M.; Pascolo, P.B.; Monaci, M. Evaluation of remote monitoring of parturition in dairy cattle as a new tool for calving management. *BMC Vet. Res.* **2013**, *9*, 191, doi:10.1186/1746-6148-9-191.
- 58. Owiny, J.R.; Fitzpatrick, R.J.; Spiller, D.G.; Dobson, H. Mechanical properties of the ovine cervix during pregnancy, labour and immediately after parturition. *Br. Vet. J.* **1991**, *147*, 432–436, doi:10.1016/0007-1935(91)90085-2.
- 59. Hafez, E.S.E.; Jaszczak, S. Comparative anatomy and histology of the cervix uteri in non-human primates. *Primates* **1972**, *13*, 297–314, doi:10.1007/BF01730575.
- 60. Goericke-Pesch, S.; Schmidt, B.; Failing, K.; Wehrend, A. Changes in the histomorphology of the canine cervix through the oestrous cycle. *Theriogenology* **2010**, *74*, 1075–1081, 1081e1, doi:10.1016/j.theriogenology.2010.05.004.
- 61. Malhi, J.S.; Gard, P.R.; Hanlon, G.W.; Marriott, C. The effects of bromhexine hydrochloride and S-carboxymethyl-L-cysteine on guinea-pig uterine microflora. *J. Pharm. Pharmacol.* **1987**, *39*, 1025–1028, doi:10.1111/j.2042-7158.1987.tb03153.x.
- 62. Pavlidis, I.; Spiller, O.B.; Sammut Demarco, G.; MacPherson, H.; Howie, S.E.M.; Norman, J.E.; Stock, S.J. Cervical epithelial damage promotes Ureaplasma parvum ascending infection, intrauterine inflammation and preterm birth induction in mice. *Nat. Commun.* **2020**, *11*, 199, doi:10.1038/s41467-019-14089-y.
- 63. Thompson, K.E.; Rayhon, S.L.; Bailey, G.; Delille, P.; McNerney, M.E. Assessment of cervical passage of vital dyes in pregnant, nonpregnant, and mated rats and mice. *Reprod. Toxicol.* **2016**, 59, 1–7, doi:10.1016/j.reprotox.2015.10.018.
- 64. Bastholm, S.K.; Samson, M.H.; Becher, N.; Hansen, L.K.; Stubbe, P.R.; Chronakis, I.S.; Nexo, E.; Uldbjerg, N. Trefoil factor peptide 3 is positively correlated with the viscoelastic properties of the cervical mucus plug. *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand* **2017**, *96*, 47–52, doi:10.1111/aogs.13038.
- 65. Hein, M.; Valore, E.V.; Helmig, R.B.; Uldbjerg, N.; Ganz, T. Antimicrobial factors in the cervical mucus plug. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* **2002**, *187*, 137–144, doi:10.1067/mob.2002.123034.
- 66. Frew, L.; Makieva, S.; McKinlay, A.T.M.; McHugh, B.J.; Doust, A.; Norman, J.E.; Davidson, D.J.; Stock, S.J. Human cathelicidin production by the cervix. *PLoS One* **2014**, *9*, e103434, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0103434.
- 67. Vornhagen, J.; Quach, P.; Santana-Ufret, V.; Alishetti, V.; Brokaw, A.; Armistead, B.; Qing Tang, H.; MacDonald, J.W.; Bammler, T.K.; Adams Waldorf, K.M.; et al. Human Cervical Mucus Plugs Exhibit Insufficiencies in Antimicrobial Activity Towards Group B Streptococcus. *J. Infect. Dis.* **2018**, *217*, 1626–1636, doi:10.1093/infdis/jiy076.
- 68. Hein, M.; Petersen, A.C.; Helmig, R.B.; Uldbjerg, N.; Reinholdt, J. Immunoglobulin levels and phagocytes in the cervical mucus plug at term of pregnancy. *Acta Obstet. Gynecol. Scand.* **2005**, *84*, 734–742, doi:10.1111/j.0001-6349.2005.00525.x.
- 69. Human Microbiome Project Consortium Structure, function and diversity of the healthy human microbiome. *Nature* **2012**, *486*, 207–214, doi:10.1038/nature11234.
- 70. Miller, E.A.; Beasley, D.E.; Dunn, R.R.; Archie, E.A. Lactobacilli Dominance and Vaginal pH: Why Is the Human Vaginal Microbiome Unique? *Front. Microbiol.* **2016**, *7*, 1936, doi:10.3389/fmicb.2016.01936.
- Gajer, P.; Brotman, R.M.; Bai, G.; Sakamoto, J.; Schütte, U.M.E.; Zhong, X.; Koenig, S.S.K.; Fu, L.; Ma, Z.S.; Zhou, X.; et al. Temporal dynamics of the human vaginal microbiota. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 2012, *4*, 132ra52, doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3003605.

- 72. Ravel, J.; Gajer, P.; Abdo, Z.; Schneider, G.M.; Koenig, S.S.K.; McCulle, S.L.; Karlebach, S.; Gorle, R.; Russell, J.; Tacket, C.O.; et al. Vaginal microbiome of reproductive-age women. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **2011**, *108 Suppl* 1, 4680–4687, doi:10.1073/pnas.1002611107.
- 73. Romero, R.; Hassan, S.S.; Gajer, P.; Tarca, A.L.; Fadrosh, D.W.; Nikita, L.; Galuppi, M.; Lamont, R.F.; Chaemsaithong, P.; Miranda, J.; et al. The composition and stability of the vaginal microbiota of normal pregnant women is different from that of non-pregnant women. *Microbiome* **2014**, *2*, 4, doi:10.1186/2049-2618-2-4.
- 74. Kindinger, L.M.; Bennett, P.R.; Lee, Y.S.; Marchesi, J.R.; Smith, A.; Cacciatore, S.; Holmes, E.; Nicholson, J.K.; Teoh, T.G.; MacIntyre, D.A. The interaction between vaginal microbiota, cervical length, and vaginal progesterone treatment for preterm birth risk. *Microbiome* **2017**, *5*, 6, doi:10.1186/s40168-016-0223-9.
- 75. Noguchi, K.; Tsukumi, K.; Urano, T. Qualitative and quantitative differences in normal vaginal flora of conventionally reared mice, rats, hamsters, rabbits, and dogs. *Comp. Med.* **2003**, *53*, 404–412.
- 76. Vrbanac, A.; Riestra, A.M.; Coady, A.; Knight, R.; Nizet, V.; Patras, K.A. The murine vaginal microbiota and its perturbation by the human pathogen group B Streptococcus. *BMC Microbiol.* **2018**, *18*, 197, doi:10.1186/s12866-018-1341-2.
- 77. McGroarty, J.A. Cell surface appendages of lactobacilli. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* **1994**, *124*, 405–409, doi:10.1111/j.1574-6968.1994.tb07316.x.
- 78. Kovachev, S. Defence factors of vaginal lactobacilli. *Crit. Rev. Microbiol.* **2018**, 44, 31–39, doi:10.1080/1040841X.2017.1306688.
- 79. Tachedjian, G.; Aldunate, M.; Bradshaw, C.S.; Cone, R.A. The role of lactic acid production by probiotic Lactobacillus species in vaginal health. *Res. Microbiol.* **2017**, *168*, 782–792, doi:10.1016/j.resmic.2017.04.001.
- 80. O'Hanlon, D.E.; Moench, T.R.; Cone, R.A. Vaginal pH and microbicidal lactic acid when lactobacilli dominate the microbiota. *PLoS One* **2013**, *8*, e80074, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0080074.
- 81. Crucitti, T. Eve's garden: myths, legends and secrets unmasked. *Res. Microbiol.* **2017**, *168*, 773–781, doi:10.1016/j.resmic.2017.07.004.
- 82. Aldunate, M.; Tyssen, D.; Johnson, A.; Zakir, T.; Sonza, S.; Moench, T.; Cone, R.; Tachedjian, G. Vaginal concentrations of lactic acid potently inactivate HIV. *J. Antimicrob. Chemother.* **2013**, *68*, 2015–2025, doi:10.1093/jac/dkt156.
- 83. Conti, C.; Malacrino, C.; Mastromarino, P. Inhibition of herpes simplex virus type 2 by vaginal lactobacilli. *J. Physiol. Pharmacol. Off. J. Pol. Physiol. Soc.* **2009**, *60 Suppl 6*, 19–26.
- 84. Hearps, A.C.; Tyssen, D.; Srbinovski, D.; Bayigga, L.; Diaz, D.J.D.; Aldunate, M.; Cone, R.A.; Gugasyan, R.; Anderson, D.J.; Tachedjian, G. Vaginal lactic acid elicits an anti-inflammatory response from human cervicovaginal epithelial cells and inhibits production of pro-inflammatory mediators associated with HIV acquisition. *Mucosal Immunol.* **2017**, *10*, 1480–1490, doi:10.1038/mi.2017.27.
- 85. Wilks, M.; Wiggins, R.; Whiley, A.; Hennessy, E.; Warwick, S.; Porter, H.; Corfield, A.; Millar, M. Identification and H(2)O(2) production of vaginal lactobacilli from pregnant women at high risk of preterm birth and relation with outcome. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* **2004**, *42*, 713–717, doi:10.1128/jcm.42.2.713-717.2004.
- 86. O'Hanlon, D.E.; Moench, T.R.; Cone, R.A. In vaginal fluid, bacteria associated with bacterial vaginosis can be suppressed with lactic acid but not hydrogen peroxide. *BMC Infect. Dis.* **2011**, *11*, 200, doi:10.1186/1471-2334-11-200.
- 87. Tachedjian, G.; O'Hanlon, D.E.; Ravel, J. The implausible "in vivo" role of hydrogen peroxide as an antimicrobial factor produced by vaginal microbiota. *Microbiome* **2018**, *6*, 29, doi:10.1186/s40168-018-0418-3.
- De Seta, F.; Parazzini, F.; De Leo, R.; Banco, R.; Maso, G.P.; De Santo, D.; Sartore, A.; Stabile, G.; Inglese, S.; Tonon, M.; et al. Lactobacillus plantarum P17630 for preventing Candida vaginitis recurrence: a retrospective comparative study. *Eur. J. Obstet. Gynecol. Reprod. Biol.* 2014, *182*, 136– 139, doi:10.1016/j.ejogrb.2014.09.018.
- 89. Stapleton, A.E.; Au-Yeung, M.; Hooton, T.M.; Fredricks, D.N.; Roberts, P.L.; Czaja, C.A.; Yarova-Yarovaya, Y.; Fiedler, T.; Cox, M.; Stamm, W.E. Randomized, placebo-controlled phase 2 trial of a Lactobacillus crispatus probiotic given intravaginally for prevention of recurrent urinary tract infection. *Clin. Infect. Dis. Off. Publ. Infect. Dis. Soc. Am.* **2011**, *52*, 1212–1217, doi:10.1093/cid/cir183.

- 90. Vitali, B.; Abruzzo, A.; Parolin, C.; Palomino, R.A.Ñ.; Dalena, F.; Bigucci, F.; Cerchiara, T.; Luppi, B. Association of Lactobacillus crispatus with fructo-oligosaccharides and ascorbic acid in hydroxypropyl methylcellulose vaginal insert. *Carbohydr. Polym.* **2016**, *136*, 1161–1169, doi:10.1016/j.carbpol.2015.10.035.
- 91. Nunn, K.L.; Wang, Y.-Y.; Harit, D.; Humphrys, M.S.; Ma, B.; Cone, R.; Ravel, J.; Lai, S.K. Enhanced Trapping of HIV-1 by Human Cervicovaginal Mucus Is Associated with Lactobacillus crispatus-Dominant Microbiota. *mBio* **2015**, *6*, e01084-01015, doi:10.1128/mBio.01084-15.
- 92. Edwards, V.L.; Smith, S.B.; McComb, E.J.; Tamarelle, J.; Ma, B.; Humphrys, M.S.; Gajer, P.; Gwilliam, K.; Schaefer, A.M.; Lai, S.K.; et al. The Cervicovaginal Microbiota-Host Interaction Modulates Chlamydia trachomatis Infection. *mBio* **2019**, *10*, e01548-19, doi:10.1128/mBio.01548-19.
- 93. Cao, X.; Bansil, R.; Bhaskar, K.R.; Turner, B.S.; LaMont, J.T.; Niu, N.; Afdhal, N.H. pH-dependent conformational change of gastric mucin leads to sol-gel transition. *Biophys J* **1999**, *76*, 1250–1258, doi:10.1016/S0006-3495(99)77288-7.
- 94. Lai, S.K.; Hida, K.; Shukair, S.; Wang, Y.-Y.; Figueiredo, A.; Cone, R.; Hope, T.J.; Hanes, J. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 is trapped by acidic but not by neutralized human cervicovaginal mucus. *J. Virol.* **2009**, *83*, 11196–11200, doi:10.1128/JVI.01899-08.
- 95. Yuan, S.; Hollinger, M.; Lachowicz-Scroggins, M.E.; Kerr, S.C.; Dunican, E.M.; Daniel, B.M.; Ghosh, S.; Erzurum, S.C.; Willard, B.; Hazen, S.L.; et al. Oxidation increases mucin polymer cross-links to stiffen airway mucus gels. *Sci. Transl. Med.* **2015**, *7*, 276ra27, doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3010525.
- 96. Martín, R.; Sánchez, B.; Suárez, J.E.; Urdaci, M.C. Characterization of the adherence properties of human Lactobacilli strains to be used as vaginal probiotics. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* **2012**, *328*, 166–173, doi:10.1111/j.1574-6968.2011.02495.x.
- 97. Leccese Terraf, M.C.; Mendoza, L.M.; Juárez Tomás, M.S.; Silva, C.; Nader-Macías, M.E.F. Phenotypic surface properties (aggregation, adhesion and biofilm formation) and presence of related genes in beneficial vaginal lactobacilli. *J. Appl. Microbiol.* **2014**, *117*, 1761–1772, doi:10.1111/jam.12642.
- Zeng, Z.; Zuo, F.; Marcotte, H. Putative Adhesion Factors in Vaginal Lactobacillus gasseri DSM 14869: Functional Characterization. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 2019, *85*, e00800-19, doi:10.1128/AEM.00800-19.
- 99. Boris, S.; Suárez, J.E.; Vázquez, F.; Barbés, C. Adherence of human vaginal lactobacilli to vaginal epithelial cells and interaction with uropathogens. *Infect. Immun.* **1998**, *66*, 1985–1989, doi:10.1128/IAI.66.5.1985-1989.1998.
- 100. Van Tassell, M.L.; Miller, M.J. Lactobacillus adhesion to mucus. *Nutrients* **2011**, *3*, 613–636, doi:10.3390/nu3050613.
- 101. Wilson, J.D.; Lee, R.A.; Balen, A.H.; Rutherford, A.J. Bacterial vaginal flora in relation to changing oestrogen levels. *Int. J. STD AIDS* **2007**, *18*, 308–311, doi:10.1258/095646207780749583.
- 102. Aslan, E.; Bechelaghem, N. To "douche" or not to "douche": hygiene habits may have detrimental effects on vaginal microbiota. *J. Obstet. Gynaecol. J. Inst. Obstet. Gynaecol.* **2018**, *38*, 678–681, doi:10.1080/01443615.2017.1395398.
- 103. Marrazzo, J.M.; Thomas, K.K.; Agnew, K.; Ringwood, K. Prevalence and risks for bacterial vaginosis in women who have sex with women. *Sex. Transm. Dis.* **2010**, *37*, 335–339.
- 104. Muzny, C.A.; Schwebke, J.R. Pathogenesis of Bacterial Vaginosis: Discussion of Current Hypotheses. *J. Infect. Dis.* **2016**, *214 Suppl 1*, S1-5, doi:10.1093/infdis/jiw121.
- 105. Hooton, T.M. Recurrent urinary tract infection in women. *Int. J. Antimicrob. Agents* **2001**, *17*, 259–268, doi:10.1016/s0924-8579(00)00350-2.
- 106. Nugent, R.P.; Krohn, M.A.; Hillier, S.L. Reliability of diagnosing bacterial vaginosis is improved by a standardized method of gram stain interpretation. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* **1991**, *29*, 297–301, doi:10.1128/JCM.29.2.297-301.1991.
- 107. Jespers, V.; Crucitti, T.; van de Wijgert, J.; Vaneechoutte, M.; Delany-Moretlwe, S.; Mwaura, M.; Agabe, S.; Menten, J. A DNA tool for early detection of vaginal dysbiosis in African women. *Res. Microbiol.* **2016**, *167*, 133–141, doi:10.1016/j.resmic.2015.10.006.
- 108. Paavonen, J.; Brunham, R.C. Bacterial Vaginosis and Desquamative Inflammatory Vaginitis. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **2018**, *379*, 2246–2254, doi:10.1056/NEJMra1808418.
- 109. Pekmezovic, M.; Mogavero, S.; Naglik, J.R.; Hube, B. Host-Pathogen Interactions during Female Genital Tract Infections. *Trends Microbiol.* **2019**, *27*, 982–996, doi:10.1016/j.tim.2019.07.006.

- 110. Amsel, R.; Totten, P.A.; Spiegel, C.A.; Chen, K.C.; Eschenbach, D.; Holmes, K.K. Nonspecific vaginitis. Diagnostic criteria and microbial and epidemiologic associations. *Am. J. Med.* **1983**, *74*, 14–22, doi:10.1016/0002-9343(83)91112-9.
- 111. Hardy, L.; Cerca, N.; Jespers, V.; Vaneechoutte, M.; Crucitti, T. Bacterial biofilms in the vagina. *Res. Microbiol.* **2017**, *168*, 865–874, doi:10.1016/j.resmic.2017.02.001.
- 112. Hoang, T.; Toler, E.; DeLong, K.; Mafunda, N.A.; Bloom, S.M.; Zierden, H.C.; Moench, T.R.; Coleman, J.S.; Hanes, J.; Kwon, D.S.; et al. The cervicovaginal mucus barrier to HIV-1 is diminished in bacterial vaginosis. *PLoS Pathog.* **2020**, *16*, e1008236, doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1008236.
- 113. Eschenbach, D.A.; Davick, P.R.; Williams, B.L.; Klebanoff, S.J.; Young-Smith, K.; Critchlow, C.M.; Holmes, K.K. Prevalence of hydrogen peroxide-producing Lactobacillus species in normal women and women with bacterial vaginosis. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* **1989**, *27*, 251–256, doi:10.1128/JCM.27.2.251-256.1989.
- 114. Olmsted, S.S.; Meyn, L.A.; Rohan, L.C.; Hillier, S.L. Glycosidase and proteinase activity of anaerobic gram-negative bacteria isolated from women with bacterial vaginosis. *Sex. Transm. Dis.* **2003**, *30*, 257–261, doi:10.1097/00007435-200303000-00016.
- 115. Moncla, B.J.; Chappell, C.A.; Debo, B.M.; Meyn, L.A. The Effects of Hormones and Vaginal Microflora on the Glycome of the Female Genital Tract: Cervical-Vaginal Fluid. *PLoS One* **2016**, *11*, e0158687, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0158687.
- 116. Roberton, A.M.; Wiggins, R.; Horner, P.J.; Greenwood, R.; Crowley, T.; Fernandes, A.; Berry, M.; Corfield, A.P. A novel bacterial mucinase, glycosulfatase, is associated with bacterial vaginosis. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* **2005**, *43*, 5504–5508, doi:10.1128/JCM.43.11.5504-5508.2005.
- 117. Lewis, W.G.; Robinson, L.S.; Gilbert, N.M.; Perry, J.C.; Lewis, A.L. Degradation, foraging, and depletion of mucus sialoglycans by the vagina-adapted Actinobacterium Gardnerella vaginalis. *J. Biol. Chem.* **2013**, *288*, 12067–12079, doi:10.1074/jbc.M113.453654.
- 118. Cruciani, F.; Wasinger, V.; Turroni, S.; Calanni, F.; Donders, G.; Brigidi, P.; Vitali, B. Proteome profiles of vaginal fluids from women affected by bacterial vaginosis and healthy controls: outcomes of rifaximin treatment. *J. Antimicrob. Chemother.* **2013**, *68*, 2648–2659, doi:10.1093/jac/dkt244.
- 119. Castro, J.; Alves, P.; Sousa, C.; Cereija, T.; França, Â.; Jefferson, K.K.; Cerca, N. Using an in-vitro biofilm model to assess the virulence potential of bacterial vaginosis or non-bacterial vaginosis Gardnerella vaginalis isolates. *Sci. Rep.* **2015**, *5*, 11640, doi:10.1038/srep11640.
- 120. Cauci, S.; Monte, R.; Driussi, S.; Lanzafame, P.; Quadrifoglio, F. Impairment of the mucosal immune system: IgA and IgM cleavage detected in vaginal washings of a subgroup of patients with bacterial vaginosis. *J. Infect. Dis.* **1998**, *178*, 1698–1706, doi:10.1086/314505.
- 121. Campisciano, G.; Zanotta, N.; Licastro, D.; De Seta, F.; Comar, M. In vivo microbiome and associated immune markers: New insights into the pathogenesis of vaginal dysbiosis. *Sci. Rep.* **2018**, *8*, 2307, doi:10.1038/s41598-018-20649-x.
- 122. Rebbapragada, A.; Howe, K.; Wachihi, C.; Pettengell, C.; Sunderji, S.; Huibner, S.; Ball, T.B.; Plummer, F.A.; Jaoko, W.; Kaul, R. Bacterial vaginosis in HIV-infected women induces reversible alterations in the cervical immune environment. *J. Acquir. Immune Defic. Syndr.* 1999 **2008**, 49, 520–522, doi:10.1097/QAI.0b013e318189a7ca.
- 123. Thurman, A.R.; Kimble, T.; Herold, B.; Mesquita, P.M.M.; Fichorova, R.N.; Dawood, H.Y.; Fashemi, T.; Chandra, N.; Rabe, L.; Cunningham, T.D.; et al. Bacterial Vaginosis and Subclinical Markers of Genital Tract Inflammation and Mucosal Immunity. *AIDS Res. Hum. Retroviruses* 2015, *31*, 1139–1152, doi:10.1089/aid.2015.0006.
- 124. Muzny, C.A.; Łaniewski, P.; Schwebke, J.R.; Herbst-Kralovetz, M.M. Host-vaginal microbiota interactions in the pathogenesis of bacterial vaginosis. *Curr. Opin. Infect. Dis.* **2020**, *33*, 59–65, doi:10.1097/QCO.00000000000620.
- 125. Cauci, S.; Driussi, S.; Monte, R.; Lanzafame, P.; Pitzus, E.; Quadrifoglio, F. Immunoglobulin A response against Gardnerella vaginalis hemolysin and sialidase activity in bacterial vaginosis. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* **1998**, *178*, 511–515, doi:10.1016/s0002-9378(98)70430-2.
- 126. Goldenberg, R.L.; Culhane, J.F.; Iams, J.D.; Romero, R. Epidemiology and causes of preterm birth. *Lancet* **2008**, *371*, 75–84, doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60074-4.
- 127. Ciancimino, L.; Laganà, A.S.; Chiofalo, B.; Granese, R.; Grasso, R.; Triolo, O. Would it be too late? A retrospective case-control analysis to evaluate maternal-fetal outcomes in advanced maternal age. *Arch. Gynecol. Obstet.* **2014**, *290*, 1109–1114, doi:10.1007/s00404-014-3367-5.

- 128. Romero, R.; Dey, S.K.; Fisher, S.J. Preterm labor: one syndrome, many causes. *Science* **2014**, *345*, 760–765, doi:10.1126/science.1251816.
- 129. Beigi, R.H.; Yudin, M.H.; Cosentino, L.; Meyn, L.A.; Hillier, S.L. Cytokines, pregnancy, and bacterial vaginosis: comparison of levels of cervical cytokines in pregnant and nonpregnant women with bacterial vaginosis. *J. Infect. Dis.* **2007**, *196*, 1355–1360, doi:10.1086/521628.
- 130. Cauci, S.; Culhane, J.F.; Di Santolo, M.; McCollum, K. Among pregnant women with bacterial vaginosis, the hydrolytic enzymes sialidase and prolidase are positively associated with interleukin-1beta. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* **2008**, *198*, 132.e1–7, doi:10.1016/j.ajog.2007.05.035.
- 131. Mattsby-Baltzer, I.; Platz-Christensen, J.J.; Hosseini, N.; Rosén, P. IL-1beta, IL-6, TNFalpha, fetal fibronectin, and endotoxin in the lower genital tract of pregnant women with bacterial vaginosis. *Acta Obstet. Gynecol. Scand.* **1998**, *77*, 701–706.
- 132. Platz-Christensen, J.J.; Brandberg, A.; Wiqvist, N. Increased prostaglandin concentrations in the cervical mucus of pregnant women with bacterial vaginosis. *Prostaglandins* **1992**, *43*, 133–134, doi:10.1016/0090-6980(92)90082-5.
- 133. Platz-Christensen, J.J.; Mattsby-Baltzer, I.; Thomsen, P.; Wiqvist, N. Endotoxin and interleukin-1 alpha in the cervical mucus and vaginal fluid of pregnant women with bacterial vaginosis. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* **1993**, *169*, 1161–1166, doi:10.1016/0002-9378(93)90274-m.
- 134. Faught, B.M.; Reyes, S. Characterization and Treatment of Recurrent Bacterial Vaginosis. *J. Womens Health* **2019**, *28*, 1218–1226, doi:10.1089/jwh.2018.7383.
- 135. Bradshaw, C.S.; Morton, A.N.; Hocking, J.; Garland, S.M.; Morris, M.B.; Moss, L.M.; Horvath, L.B.; Kuzevska, I.; Fairley, C.K. High recurrence rates of bacterial vaginosis over the course of 12 months after oral metronidazole therapy and factors associated with recurrence. *J. Infect. Dis.* **2006**, *193*, 1478–1486, doi:10.1086/503780.
- 136. Machado, D.; Castro, J.; Palmeira-de-Oliveira, A.; Martinez-de-Oliveira, J.; Cerca, N. Bacterial Vaginosis Biofilms: Challenges to Current Therapies and Emerging Solutions. *Front. Microbiol.* 2016, 6, 1528, doi:10.3389/fmicb.2015.01528.
- 137. Falagas, M.E.; Betsi, G.I.; Athanasiou, S. Probiotics for the treatment of women with bacterial vaginosis. *Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Off. Publ. Eur. Soc. Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Dis.* **2007**, *13*, 657–664, doi:10.1111/j.1469-0691.2007.01688.x.
- 138. Comparative Anatomy and Histology; Elsevier, 2012; ISBN 978-0-12-381361-9.
- 139. Byers, S.L.; Wiles, M.V.; Dunn, S.L.; Taft, R.A. Mouse estrous cycle identification tool and images. *PLoS One* **2012**, *7*, e35538, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0035538.
- 140. Bartlett, J.G.; Onderdonk, A.B.; Drude, E.; Goldstein, C.; Anderka, M.; Alpert, S.; McCormack, W.M. Quantitative bacteriology of the vaginal flora. *J. Infect. Dis.* **1977**, *136*, 271–277, doi:10.1093/infdis/136.2.271.
- 141. Pascual, L.; Ruiz, F.; Giordano, W.; Barberis, I.L. Vaginal colonization and activity of the probiotic bacterium Lactobacillus fermentum L23 in a murine model of vaginal tract infection. *J. Med. Microbiol.* 2010, 59, 360–364, doi:10.1099/jmm.0.012583-0.
- 142. McGrory, T.; Garber, G.E. Mouse intravaginal infection with Trichomonas vaginalis and role of Lactobacillus acidophilus in sustaining infection. *Infect. Immun.* **1992**, *60*, 2375–2379, doi:10.1128/IAI.60.6.2375-2379.1992.
- 143. Bhandari, P.; Prabha, V. Evaluation of profertility effect of probiotic Lactobacillus plantarum 2621 in a murine model. *Indian J. Med. Res.* **2015**, *142*, 79–84, doi:10.4103/0971-5916.162127.
- 144. Barfod, K.K.; Roggenbuck, M.; Hansen, L.H.; Schjørring, S.; Larsen, S.T.; Sørensen, S.J.; Krogfelt, K.A. The murine lung microbiome in relation to the intestinal and vaginal bacterial communities. *BMC Microbiol.* **2013**, *13*, 303, doi:10.1186/1471-2180-13-303.
- 145. Parr, E.L.; Bozzola, J.J.; Parr, M.B. Immunity to vaginal infection by herpes simplex virus type 2 in adult mice: characterization of the immunoglobulins in vaginal mucus. *J. Reprod. Immunol.* **1998**, *38*, 15–30, doi:10.1016/s0165-0378(97)00081-8.
- 146. Portal, C.; Gouyer, V.; Magnien, M.; Plet, S.; Gottrand, F.; Desseyn, J.-L. In vivo imaging of the Muc5b gel-forming mucin. *Sci. Rep.* **2017**, *7*, e44591, doi:10.1038/srep44591.
- 147. Desseyn, J.-L.; Portal, C.; Gottrand, F.; Gouyer, V. Transgenic Mouse Reporter to Study Muc5b In Vivo. *Ann. Am. Thorac. Soc.* **2018**, *15*, S149–S153, doi:10.1513/AnnalsATS.201802-085AW.

- 148. Velcich, A.; Yang, W.; Heyer, J.; Fragale, A.; Nicholas, C.; Viani, S.; Kucherlapati, R.; Lipkin, M.; Yang, K.; Augenlicht, L.H. Colorectal cancer in mice genetically deficient in the mucin Muc2. *Science* **2002**, 295, 1726–1729, doi:10.1126/science.1069094.
- 149. Roy, M.G.; Livraghi-Butrico, A.; Fletcher, A.A.; McElwee, M.M.; Evans, S.E.; Boerner, R.M.; Alexander, S.N.; Bellinghausen, L.K.; Song, A.S.; Petrova, Y.M.; et al. Muc5b is required for airway defence. *Nature* **2014**, *505*, 412–416, doi:10.1038/nature12807.
- 150. Amini, S.-E.; Gouyer, V.; Portal, C.; Gottrand, F.; Desseyn, J.-L. Muc5b is mainly expressed and sialylated in the nasal olfactory epithelium whereas Muc5ac is exclusively expressed and fucosylated in the nasal respiratory epithelium. *Histochem. Cell Biol.* **2019**, *152*, 167–174, doi:10.1007/s00418-019-01785-5.
- 151. Valque, H.; Gouyer, V.; Duez, C.; Leboeuf, C.; Marquillies, P.; Le Bert, M.; Plet, S.; Ryffel, B.; Janin, A.; Gottrand, F.; et al. Muc5b-deficient mice develop early histological lung abnormalities. *Biol. Open* **2019**, *8*, bio046359, doi:10.1242/bio.046359.
- 152. Hasnain, S.Z.; Evans, C.; Roy, M.G.; Gallagher, A.L.; Kindrachuk, K.N.; Barron, L.; Dickey, B.F.; Wilson, M.S.; Wynn, T.A.; Grencis, R.K.; et al. Muc5ac: a critical component mediating the rejection of enteric nematodes. *J Exp Med* **2011**, *208*, 893–900, doi:10.1084/jem.20102057.
- 153. Gouyer, V.; Dubuquoy, L.; Robbe-Masselot, C.; Neut, C.; Singer, E.; Plet, S.; Geboes, K.; Desreumaux, P.; Gottrand, F.; Desseyn, J.-L. Delivery of a mucin domain enriched in cysteine residues strengthens the intestinal mucous barrier. *Sci. Rep.* **2015**, *5*, 9577, doi:10.1038/srep09577.
- 154. Demouveaux, B.; Gouyer, V.; Robbe-Masselot, C.; Gottrand, F.; Narita, T.; Desseyn, J.-L. Mucin CYS domain stiffens the mucus gel hindering bacteria and spermatozoa. *Sci. Rep.* **2019**, *9*, 16993, doi:10.1038/s41598-019-53547-x.
- 155. Hueso, T.; Ekpe, K.; Mayeur, C.; Gatse, A.; Joncquel-Chevallier Curt, M.; Gricourt, G.; Rodriguez, C.; Burdet, C.; Ulmann, G.; Neut, C.; et al. Impact and consequences of intensive chemotherapy on intestinal barrier and microbiota in acute myeloid leukemia: the role of mucosal strengthening. *Gut Microbes* **2020**, *12*, 1800897, doi:10.1080/19490976.2020.1800897.
- 156. Ismail, M.N.; Stone, E.L.; Panico, M.; Lee, S.H.; Luu, Y.; Ramirez, K.; Ho, S.B.; Fukuda, M.; Marth, J.D.; Haslam, S.M.; et al. High-sensitivity O-glycomic analysis of mice deficient in core 2 {beta}1,6-N-acetylglucosaminyltransferases. *Glycobiology* **2011**, *21*, 82–98, doi:10.1093/glycob/cwq134.
- 157. Stone, E.L.; Ismail, M.N.; Lee, S.H.; Luu, Y.; Ramirez, K.; Haslam, S.M.; Ho, S.B.; Dell, A.; Fukuda, M.; Marth, J.D. Glycosyltransferase function in core 2-type protein O glycosylation. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 2009, 29, 3770–3782, doi:10.1128/MCB.00204-09.
- 158. Kenyon, J.E. Neisseria gonorrhoeae: Acquisition of auxotrophy in the mouse. *Curr. Microbiol.* **1978**, *1*, 253–256, doi:10.1007/BF02602853.
- 159. Amstey, M.S.; Kobos, K. An experimental model for disseminated herpesvirus infection of the neonate. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* **1976**, *125*, 40–44, doi:10.1016/0002-9378(76)90888-7.
- 160. Young, J.A.; Cheung, K.S.; Lang, D.J. Infection and fertilization of mice after artificial insemination with a mixture of sperm and murine cytomegalovirus. *J. Infect. Dis.* **1977**, *135*, 837–840, doi:10.1093/infdis/135.5.837.
- 161. Hu, J.; Cladel, N.M.; Budgeon, L.R.; Balogh, K.K.; Christensen, N.D. The Mouse Papillomavirus Infection Model. *Viruses* **2017**, *9*, 246, doi:10.3390/v9090246.
- 162. Smith, J.S.; Herrero, R.; Bosetti, C.; Muñoz, N.; Bosch, F.X.; Eluf-Neto, J.; Castellsagué, X.; Meijer, C.J.L.M.; Van den Brule, A.J.C.; Franceschi, S.; et al. Herpes simplex virus-2 as a human papillomavirus cofactor in the etiology of invasive cervical cancer. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* **2002**, *94*, 1604–1613, doi:10.1093/jnci/94.21.1604.
- 163. Olmsted, S.S.; Khanna, K.V.; Ng, E.M.; Whitten, S.T.; Johnson, O.N.; Markham, R.B.; Cone, R.A.; Moench, T.R. Low pH immobilizes and kills human leukocytes and prevents transmission of cell-associated HIV in a mouse model. *BMC Infect. Dis.* **2005**, *5*, 79, doi:10.1186/1471-2334-5-79.
- 164. Du, Q.; Gu, Z.; Leneva, I.; Jiang, H.; Li, R.; Deng, L.; Yang, Z. The antiviral activity of arbidol hydrochloride against herpes simplex virus type II (HSV-2) in a mouse model of vaginitis. *Int. Immunopharmacol.* **2019**, *68*, 58–67, doi:10.1016/j.intimp.2018.09.043.
- 165. Caine, E.A.; Scheaffer, S.M.; Arora, N.; Zaitsev, K.; Artyomov, M.N.; Coyne, C.B.; Moley, K.H.; Diamond, M.S. Interferon lambda protects the female reproductive tract against Zika virus infection. *Nat. Commun.* **2019**, *10*, 280, doi:10.1038/s41467-018-07993-2.

- 166. Almeida, A.B.; Araújo, P.F.; Bernal, F.M.; Rosa, A. de C.; Valente, S.A.; Teixeira, A.R.L. Sexual Transmission of American Trypanosomes from Males and Females to Naive Mates. *J. Vis. Exp. JoVE* **2019**, doi:10.3791/57985.
- 167. Huang, H.-N.; Chuang, C.-M.; Chen, J.-Y.; Chieh-Yu, P. Epinecidin-1: A marine fish antimicrobial peptide with therapeutic potential against Trichomonas vaginalis infection in mice. *Peptides* **2019**, *112*, 139–148, doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2018.12.004.
- 168. Pal, S.; Tifrea, D.F.; de la Maza, L.M. Characterization of the Horizontal and Vertical Sexual Transmission of Chlamydia Genital Infections in a New Mouse Model. *Infect. Immun.* **2019**, *87*, e00834-18, doi:10.1128/IAI.00834-18.
- 169. Rice, P.A.; Shafer, W.M.; Ram, S.; Jerse, A.E. Neisseria gonorrhoeae: Drug Resistance, Mouse Models, and Vaccine Development. *Annu. Rev. Microbiol.* **2017**, *71*, 665–686, doi:10.1146/annurev-micro-090816-093530.
- 170. Liao, H.; Liu, S.; Wang, H.; Su, H.; Liu, Z. Enhanced antifungal activity of bovine lactoferrin-producing probiotic Lactobacillus casei in the murine model of vulvovaginal candidiasis. *BMC Microbiol.* **2019**, *19*, 7, doi:10.1186/s12866-018-1370-x.
- 171. Gilbert, N.M.; Lewis, W.G.; Lewis, A.L. Clinical features of bacterial vaginosis in a murine model of vaginal infection with Gardnerella vaginalis. *PLoS One* **2013**, *8*, e59539, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0059539.
- 172. Gilbert, N.M.; Lewis, W.G.; Li, G.; Sojka, D.K.; Lubin, J.B.; Lewis, A.L. Gardnerella vaginalis and Prevotella bivia Trigger Distinct and Overlapping Phenotypes in a Mouse Model of Bacterial Vaginosis. *J. Infect. Dis.* **2019**, *220*, 1099–1108, doi:10.1093/infdis/jiy704.
- 173. Racicot, K.; Cardenas, I.; Wünsche, V.; Aldo, P.; Guller, S.; Means, R.E.; Romero, R.; Mor, G. Viral infection of the pregnant cervix predisposes to ascending bacterial infection. *J Immunol* **2013**, *191*, 934–41, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1300661.
- 174. McCarthy, R.; Martin-Fairey, C.; Sojka, D.K.; Herzog, E.D.; Jungheim, E.S.; Stout, M.J.; Fay, J.C.; Mahendroo, M.; Reese, J.; Herington, J.L.; et al. Mouse models of preterm birth: suggested assessment and reporting guidelines. *Biol. Reprod.* **2018**, *99*, 922–937, doi:10.1093/biolre/ioy109.
- 175. Akgul, Y.; Word, R.A.; Ensign, L.M.; Yamaguchi, Y.; Lydon, J.; Hanes, J.; Mahendroo, M. Hyaluronan in cervical epithelia protects against infection-mediated preterm birth. *J. Clin. Invest.* **2014**, *124*, 5481–5489, doi:10.1172/JCI78765.
- 176. Suff, N.; Karda, R.; Diaz, J.A.; Ng, J.; Baruteau, J.; Perocheau, D.; Tangney, M.; Taylor, P.W.; Peebles, D.; Buckley, S.M.K.; et al. Ascending Vaginal Infection Using Bioluminescent Bacteria Evokes Intrauterine Inflammation, Preterm Birth, and Neonatal Brain Injury in Pregnant Mice. *Am. J. Pathol.* **2018**, *188*, 2164–2176, doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2018.06.016.
- 177. Boozarjomehri, F.; Timor-Tritsch, I.; Chao, C.R.; Fox, H.E. Transvaginal ultrasonographic evaluation of the cervix before labor: presence of cervical wedging is associated with shorter duration of induced labor. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* **1994**, *171*, 1081–1087, doi:10.1016/0002-9378(94)90040-x.
- 178. Datta, J.; Palmer, M.J.; Tanton, C.; Gibson, L.J.; Jones, K.G.; Macdowall, W.; Glasier, A.; Sonnenberg, P.; Field, N.; Mercer, C.H.; et al. Prevalence of infertility and help seeking among 15 000 women and men. *Hum. Reprod. Oxf. Engl.* **2016**, *31*, 2108–2118, doi:10.1093/humrep/dew123.
- 179. Barbieri, R.L. Chapter 22 Female Infertility. In *Yen and Jaffe's Reproductive Endocrinology (Eighth Edition)*; Strauss, J.F., Barbieri, R.L., Eds.; Philadelphia, 2019; pp. 556-581.e7 ISBN 978-0-323-47912-7.
- 180. Newby, J.M.; Seim, I.; Lysy, M.; Ling, Y.; Huckaby, J.; Lai, S.K.; Forest, M.G. Technological strategies to estimate and control diffusive passage times through the mucus barrier in mucosal drug delivery. *Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev.* **2018**, *124*, 64–81, doi:10.1016/j.addr.2017.12.002.
- 181. Ensign, L.M.; Tang, B.C.; Wang, Y.-Y.; Tse, T.A.; Hoen, T.; Cone, R.; Hanes, J. Mucus-penetrating nanoparticles for vaginal drug delivery protect against herpes simplex virus. *Sci. Transl. Med.* **2012**, *4*, 138ra79, doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3003453.